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CHAPTER ONE. -
OBSERVATIONS.



Although there are many ways in
which people may breathe and do breathe, Nature has but one correct
way. The human race was created for the open air and to spend at
least one-half of the day time on the feet; sitting only as a
temporary relief to standing; never supporting the back; sleeping
in a partially prone position; and never supporting the head above
the level of the body. Degeneracy in all the organs, muscles, and
bones of the body is very rapid. If a person should tie his arm in
a sling and carry it unused for a few weeks, it would become very
feeble. Any man, however strong, who should lie abed for a
fortnight would be too weak to stand. The bones of the body become
dry and brittle when not exercised; but when put to proper use the
pores of the bony structure are filled with a healthy sap. The
race, by its bad habits of life, too much sitting, supporting of
the back, its indoor life, its improper methods of sleep, and many
other enervating causes, has brought upon itself a torpid and
feeble action of the organs of respiration. It may be safely said
that not one person in a thousand breathes air enough to support
life moderately well. This fact becomes apparent to many people;
who seek to correct the error by any method of artificial breathing
that may occur to them, without stopping to think that Nature has
but one correct way. Injuries to the lungs have been caused by thus
trifling with them. The exercises which constitute the lessons of
this book are not based upon theory merely; they are the result of
over one hundred thousand experiments and observations, whereby the
most beneficial methods of breathing have been discovered, methods
that do not fail in practice, whatever the theory may be. It has
been claimed that the breathing organs in females are constituted
in a way that prevents abdominal breathing. Whether this be true or
not, as to abdominal breathing, it is not true as to deep
breath1ng. Deep breathing may be employed at all times, whether the
stomach be full or empty, by people of all ages, and by ladies
equally as well as the opposite sex, whether married or single. And
yet perfect deep breathing is acquired more readily by first
learning abdominal breathing. When the former is mastered the
latter may be abandoned. To recur for a moment to the objection
raised against abdominal breathing for ladies, we will say that
medical authorities have generally made the objection on theory,
and never on the results of experiment. This is not the only
instance in which long-established theories have succumbed to the
actual facts of experiment. A fact is, at all times, better than a
theory. It is a fact, that the greatest of the world's female
singers have accomplished more through the adoption of abdominal
and deep breathing, than would have ever been possible had they
clung to the chest breathing of the medical fraternity. Chest
breathing in either sex is un natural. This is proven in every case
when a test is made. The Scientific American of August 20, 1887,
says: "It has always been a stereotyped statement of physiologists
that the respiration of woman differs from that of man in being
limited almost entirely to the chest. On the other hand we have the
apparently contradictory fact that abdominal respiration is the
most potent of all factors for returning the blood through the
veins to the heart. ' 'We have, at least, some investigations which
promise to solve this interesting problem. These investigations
tend to show that the exclusive use of the chest in respiration is
a result of the restrictions of circulation, and is hence
unnatural. In order to investigate this subject scientific ally,
Dr. Mays, of Philadelphia, devised an ingenious instrument for
examining the respiration of the native Indian girls in the Lincoln
Institution. The girls had not yet been subjected to the
restrictions of civilized dress. The results of his investigations
will be found recorded in the Therapeutic Gazette of May 16, 1887.
He says: " ' In all I examined the movements of eighty- two chests,
and in each case took an abdominal and a costal tracing. The girls
were partly pure and party mixed with white blood, and their ages
ranged from between ten and twenty years. Thus there were
thirty-three full blooded Indians, five one-fourth, thirty-five
one-half, and two were three-fourths white. Seventy-five showed a
decided abdominal type of breathing, three a costal type, and three
in which both were about even. Those who showed the costal type, or
a divergence from the abdominal type, came from the more civilized
tribes, like the Mohawks and Chippe was, and were either one-half
or three-fourths white; while in no single instance, did a
full-blooded Indian girl possess this type of breathing. From these
observations it obviously follows that, so far as the Indian is
concerned, the abdominal is the original type of respiration in
both male and female, and that the costal type in the civilized
female is developed through the constricting influence of dress
around the abdomen.' " However clearly the facts may demonstrate
the superiority of abdominal over chest-breathing, there will
probably be many physicians who will cling to the theories of the
past. Even they will not yield to that higher type of natural
breathing known as the deep, which possesses none of the objections
of the abdominal type. To perfect this is the design of the lessons
of this book. It must, however, be borne in mind, as has already
been stated, that the abdominal breathing must first be mastered or
the deep will have no natural foundation.






  
CHAPTER TWO. -
EXPLANATIONS.



To the Pupil:—The following
explanations should be carefully read once a week for four weeks.
Committing them to memory will not suffice. The attention should be
called to them at least once a week.

1—Disuse, improper use, and
over use oi the organs and muscles of the body, produce injury. The
first develops weakness, the second erroneous habits, and the third
breaks down tissues, produces waste, and shortens the period of
vitality.

2—Breathing is an exercise of
an organ, aided by muscles. The organ is called the diaphragm; the
muscles are those of the abdomen and lower chest.

3— The Diaphragm is the floor
of the lungs, and at the same time it serves as a roof for the
abdominal cavity. During the act of drawing in breath correctly,
the diaphragm contracts and descends, and at the same time the
body, at and below the lower portion of the chest, becomes
larger.

4— The words Inhalation and
Inspiration mean, the act of drawing in breath; exhalation and
expiration mean breathing out; respiration means to breath in and
out, or continuous breathing, in and out.

5—There are five general ways
of respiration: 1st, Shoulder Respiration; 2d, Upper Front Chest
Respiration; 3d, Upper Side Chest Respiration; 4th, Abdominal
Respiration; 5th, Deep Respiration. The first two are exceedingly
vicious and bad; the third is of some value; the fourth is very
valuable and is next to the best; the fifth, or Deep Breathing, is
by far the best breathing, not only for song and speech, but also
for health.

6—In Abdominal Respiration,
the expansion of the abdomen will be very great at the navel when
breath is drawn in, and the contraction equally great when breath
is expelled.

7—Deep Breathing cannot be
acquired until abdominal respiration is fully established, and as
some pupils may be over-ambitious and undertake to acquire the
former before the latter is mastered, the description of Deep
Breathing is omitted, but the successive steps in its acquisition
are all given in the following lessons.

8—For Vocal Use. —Voice
is nerve force expending it self on a salivated or slimy surface in
the throat and mouth. The covering of the surface of the throat and
mouth, therefore, should be protected from three things: dryness,
dust, and cold. All atmospheres, when in haled through the mouth,
are too dry for the throat; they may have dust in them; and they
often chill the throat, even in mild weather. The nostril chamber
is quite large; it contains a filter designed by Nature to protect
the throat and lungs from dust; its moisture is imparted to the air
passing through it; its warmth is received by the air before
reaching the throat. Therefore, always inhale through the nostrils;
otherwise rich tones cannot be produced, and sore throat will
ensue.

9—For Health. —Inhaling
through the mouth, as has just been stated, is accompanied by
dryness, cold, and dust, any and all of which will cause irritation
to the throat and the organs connected therewith. This irritation
may extend to the wind-pipe and lungs below, or to the nasal
passages above, causing many diseases, and giving rise to a
constant presence of phlegm. In addition to this, the malarial and
other dangerous poisons of the atmosphere are neutralized to a
great extent by the filtering contents of the nasal chamber.
Observation has proved that nearly every person who has mastered
the art of inhaling through the nose, is exempt from the diseases
named.

10—An Unconscious Habit of
inhaling through the mouth while conversing rapidly will cling to
many persons which have overcome mouth-breathing in every other
respect. To cure this habit, some friend or relative should watch
the pupil during rapid conversation, and at every such inhalation,
a caution should be given.

11— The Purpose of
inhalation, is to carry oxygen into the lungs, where the blood is
purified by its aid. Exhalation has a double purpose: First, the
impurities are carried off; second, the outgoing breath is the
foundation of voice.

12—Oxygen, united with, and
forming a constituent part of the air breathed into the lungs, is
the life, light, heat, energy, and nerve-power of the body. It
gives vigor to the blood, and imparts tone to every organ of the
body.

13— Oust
Breathing.—Nature designs and experiments unanimously prove
that the diaphragm should take the initiator}'- step in every
inhalation; that the upper portion of the chest should not be used
as a pumping organ. A full chest position helps in deep breathing,
but the position of the chest should be a fixed one. The lower
portions of the chest-frame may be more or less involved in the
motion necessary to good breathing, while the up per chest is
nearly quiet. A familiar illustration that is not altogether exact,
but which is true in principle, likens the organs of breathing to a
pump and pail. The chest frame corresponds to the wood-work of the
pail; the lungs to the inside or hollow of the pail; the diaphragm
to the box of the pump. The box draws the water; the diaphragm the
air; the water is pumped into the pail; so the lungs are mere
reservoirs to hold the air; the chest frame surrounds the whole; so
the sides of the pail merely contain the contents. The chest-frame
should no more be used to breathe with than the wood- work of a
pail should be used to pump water with.
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